LICENSING AND REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 10 OCTOBER 2001 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Bowman (as substitute for Councillor Morton), Mrs Blackadder, Farmer (as substitute for Councillor Aldersey), Joscelyne, McDevitt (as substitute for Councillor Atkinson), Mrs Parsons, Prest (G) and Wilson

LRP.1/01
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor Morton be appointed Chairman of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel for the remainder of the municipal year. 

LRP.2/01
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor Mrs Blackadder be appointed Vice Chairman of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel for the remainder of the municipal year.

Councillor Mrs Blackadder then upon took the Chair

LRP.3/01
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Aldersey, Atkinson and Morton.

LRP.4/01
HACKNEY CARRIAGE FARES REVIEW

The City Treasurer submitted Financial Memo 2001/02 No 86 concerning an application from the Carlisle Taxi Association for an increase in the Hackney Carriage scale of charges.  The last increase had been implemented with effect from 15 September 2000.  

The Association had applied to amend the structure of the fare tariff in Carlisle and bring it broadly into line with the other districts of Cumbria, by increasing the standing charge by 10p and amending the minimum distance for a flag charge for each journey from four fifths of a mile to one mile.  No changes were being proposed in relation to running mileage charges, waiting time charges, unsociable hours charges and soiling charges.

In considering the application, Members noted that Carlisle taxi fares would still be competitive in relation to fares charged in other districts in Cumbria.  Members commented that in future it would be helpful if reports provided some indication of when other Local Authorities had reviewed their charges.  

RESOLVED – (1)
That it be agreed to increase the standing charge by 10p and amend the minimum distance for a flag charge for each journey from four fifths of a mile to one mile.

(2)
That the City Solicitor and Secretary be requested to advertise the City Council’s intention to increase the tariffs and, subject to no objections being received, he be authorised to implement the revised tariffs with effect from 29 October 2001.

LRP.5/01

*APPLICATION FOR A PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE –  THE LORD EDMOND, HAYTON CASTLE,


CORBY HILL CARLISLE

The Licensing Officer submitted report TC.204/01 regarding an application by Mr G Nixon for a Public Entertainment Licence in respect of The Lord Edmond, Hayton Castle, Corby Hill, Carlisle with operating hours as follows:

Monday to Saturday (inclusive) – 11.00 am to 2.00 am the following day

Sundays – 12 noon to 12.30 am the following day, other than where the Sunday falls before a day which is a Bank Holiday, when the terminal hour will be 2.00 am, other than Easter Sunday

The Planning Services Division had no observations although the Carlisle Access Section of the Division had commented on the lack of facilities for wheelchair users and inaccessible steps in the bar area.  Cumbria Fire Service were not satisfied with the current fire precautions at the premises.  The Environmental Services Division and Cumbria Constabulary had no objections and the application had been advertised in the local paper, after which no objections had been received.

Mr Nixon was present at the meeting and he addressed the Panel.  He stated that 95% of the work which had been required by the Fire Service had now been completed and the remainder of the work was currently being done.  He indicated that the Public Entertainment Licence would particularly be in respect of a lounge area which could seat 300 people and had a dance floor.  He advised that access to The Lord Edmond from outside was level and that there were no steps leading up to the building, but in order to access the lounge area, there were two steps.  Ramps had been put in place to allow wheelchair access to the lounge area.  In addition, handrails had been put in the ladies and men’s toilets in order to assist disabled visitors, but the toilet cubicles would not be wide enough for wheelchair access.

In response to Members’ question about the provision of toilet facilities for disabled people, Mr Nixon confirmed that he would be prepared to provide adequate toilet facilities for the disabled.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the application.

RESOLVED – That the application for a Public Entertainment Licence in respect of The Lord Edmond, Hayton Castle, Corby Hill, Carlisle, for the hours requested be approved, subject to:

(a)
The Council’s Licensing Officer being satisfied that the requirements of Cumbria Fire Service are fully met and inspected and confirmed to that effect.

(b)
The standard Council PEL conditions.

(c)
The Carlisle City Council Access Officer being satisfied that toilet facilities for the disabled are satisfactory.

LRP.6/01
*APPLICATION FOR A PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE –



THE GEORGE INN, WARWICK BRIDGE, CARLISLE

The Licensing Officer submitted report TC.205/01 concerning an application for a Public Entertainment Licence in respect of the George Inn, Warwick Bridge, Carlisle.  A Public Entertainment Licence had been in existence for the premises until April 2001, however this had lapsed and the Licensee was now applying for a Licence in respect of the bar/lounge.

The hours of operation requested were as follows:

Monday to Saturday (inclusive) 11.00 hours to 2300 hours

Cumbria Fire Service had carried out an inspection and were not satisfied with current fire precautions at the premises.  Cumbria Constabulary had no objections, however Sergeant Fairclough was in attendance at the meeting to answer any questions in view of complaints which had been made to the police and to report on any history associated with the premises.  Environmental Services had previously received complaints regarding entertainment noise from the premises and Ms Harland was in attendance at the meeting to provide details of the history.

A letter of objection had been received from two residents, Ms Harrison and Mr Bulman, who live in a property near the George Inn.  They were in attendance at the meeting to voice their objections.

Ms Harland (Environmental Services) indicated that following a complaint from Mr Bulman and Ms Harrison in March 2000 a letter and diary sheets had been sent to them, but had not been returned.  On 19 May 2000, the police had visited the premises following a complaint from the objectors but the police officer had not considered the noise a problem.  On 10 June 2000, Environmental Health Officers had visited the car park of the George Inn and although music could be heard, it was not construed to be a statutory nuisance.  The Division had been informed that a complaint had been made to the police in June 2001, after which Environmental Health Officers again visited the car park and again concluded that there was no statutory nuisance and no action could be taken.  Ms J Evans, the Environmental Health Officer involved with the case, also attended the meeting.  She confirmed that on her visit on June 2001 she could not tell if the music coming from the premises was live entertainment or a juke box, but that the level of noise was not construed to be a statutory nuisance.

In response to one of the objectors comments that they had never received a diary to fill in, Ms Evans confirmed that she had sent out a letter enclosing the diary and a pre paid envelope.

Mr Bulman asked about e-mails which had been sent to the Division in June and August 2000.  These e-mails were circulated to Members.  Mrs Harland confirmed that these e-mails had been received and circulated responses which had been sent by Officers to these e-mails.  

In response to Members’ questions Ms Harland advised that the Landlord had been asked for proposed dates when entertainment would take place over to a 3 to 4 month period, but the Officers did not inform the Landlord on which nights they would visit the premises.

Sergeant Fairclough gave details of complaints which had been received and responses which had been made to the objectors.  He confirmed that it was not usually the police who prosecute offences regarding the breach of a Public Entertainment Licence.

Mr Taylor then spoke on behalf of his application.  He advised that he had let his Licence lapse in April after acting on bad advice from the Brewery that a maximum of two live musicians did not require a licence.  He had received a visit from the Police regarding the provision of entertainment without a Licence, after which he had got in touch with Mr Messenger and clarified the situation.  Once he realised that he did require a Licence he made an immediate application.  He advised that he usually provides entertainment approximately 6 times a year with other special times for weddings, anniversary parties etc.  When he does have a special event on he applies for an extension to his Liquor Licence to 12.30 pm and if he had a Public Entertainment Licence this would also extend automatically if the Special Order of Exemption Liquor Licence extension was approved.  He stated that Environmental Services had been out and checked the premises and the police had no problems and that he was undertaking work to address the concerns raised by the Fire Service.

Ms Harrison then spoke on behalf of herself and Mr Bulman.  She advised that the entertainment affected the quality of their life, as it was loud, it interfered with their life and it went on until late at night after the time they usually went to bed.  The level of noise affected their sleep and could have an effect on their state of mind.  She commented that the City Council does not operate an out of hours service, so it was not possible for Environmental Health Officers to come out and hear the level of noise when it was at its worst.  She stated that they lived in a village, not in the middle of a city centre and did not expect such a level of noise which interfered with normal life.  She did not believe that they could trust Mr Taylor to handle such a Public Entertainment Licence responsibly.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the application.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the application for a Public Entertainment Licence in respect of The George Inn, Warwick Bridge, Carlisle, for the hours requested be approved, subject to:

(a)
The Council’s Licensing Officer being satisfied that the requirements of the Cumbria Fire Service are fully met and inspected and confirmed to that effect.

(b)
The standard Council PEL conditions.

(2)
The Panel also suggested that Mr Taylor voluntarily liaise with Mr Messenger regarding dates when he is holding entertainment.

LRP.7/01
NOTES FOR GUIDANCE FOR MEMBERS

The City Solicitor and Secretary submitted report TC.209/01 containing Notes for Guidance for Members of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel.  He advised that since the introduction of the new Constitution on 11 September 2001, matters which were previously dealt with where the Council’s Licensing Panel were now dealt with by the new Licensing and Regulatory Panel.  In addition, the Panel had some extra responsibilities and therefore Notes for Guidance for Members were provided.

The Head of Legal Services commented that he hoped that the Notes would be of assistance to Members and suggested that if they wished a Member training event could be organised with mock applications.                  .

RESOLVED – That the Notes for Guidance for Members be received and the proposal to hold a training session be welcomed.

(The meeting ended at 4.05pm)
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